## **COVID-19 unmasks the NCAA's collegiate model myth**

(Chapter 4 in Philosophy, Sport and the Pandemic, 2022, eds. Jeffrey P. Fry & Andrew Edgar)

The National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) positions itself as an institution primarily dedicated to the health and betterment of "student-athletes" across the country, but in reality it is not so virtuous. This paper will show how decisions made during the COVID-19 pandemic of 2020 undermine the stated purpose of the current intercollegiate sports model in the United States. It will begin by presenting the claimed goals and values of the NCAA. Then, it will show how many decisions made during the COVID-19 pandemic of 2020 are incompatible with these goals. In doing so, it will illustrate that there is one purpose that is far more in line with decisions during the 2020 pandemic: revenue generation through mass entertainment. Even for those who have long bought into the NCAA's noble rhetoric, COVID-19 is mask off for the NCAA's "collegiate model" myth.

Keywords: COVID-19; NCAA; college sports; exploitation; higher education

#### Section 1 – Introduction

"COMMITTED TO WELL-BEING" was the headline that popped up when visiting the homepage for the National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) during the Fall semester of the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic. It was overlaid onto a picture of what appeared to be a victorious Indoor Track and Field relay team—a sport that has seen teams slashed across the country allegedly due to the pandemic. Below this picture, a banner invited you to click for more information on COVID-19, all while schools prepared for tens of thousands of in-person fans at their home football games.

If we were to trust the NCAA's advertising, grand pronouncements, and explicit statements of purpose, we would think that college athletics in the US are primarily for the health and betterment of "student-athletes" across the country. But even the most stalwart defender of the status quo must recognize how decisions made during this age of COVID-19 clearly undermine the stated purpose of the current intercollegiate model in the US. Quite simply, COVID-19 has been mask off for the NCAA's "collegiate model."

This paper will start by presenting the purported goals and values of the NCAA and some of the more powerful member institutions. It will then go on to make clear how college sports' actions during COVID-19 undermine these alleged goals and values. In Sections 3 and 4 we'll look at how athlete well-being was largely ignored so that certain competitions would continue. In Section 5 we'll look at the claim that athletes are students first and treated as such. In Section 6 we'll look at a commitment distinct from any that the NCAA claims to explain the collegiate sport behavior during COVID-19. And in Section 7 we'll see under the mask.

A discussion of possible solutions or alternative models is far outside the scope of this paper, but in pulling the mask off of the collegiate model, we can take a first step towards a less unjust, less hypocritical system of college sport in the US.

#### Section 2 – The NCAA's "collegiate model"

The NCAA is the major governing body for college sport in the United States. There are over 1,000 schools that participate in NCAA sports, divided among dozens of conferences and three divisions. While the NCAA itself is largely a governing body that also runs some national championships, the term "NCAA" is often used to include not only the NCAA national office but also conference and member institution leadership and decision-makers (NCAA 2021c). We will follow such usage in this paper. Throughout the years, the NCAA has faced a wide range of

criticism yet has remained incredibly powerful not just in the world of sport but in American society overall. The use of grand rhetoric about commitment to athletes has long helped defend the NCAA, but as we shall see the current NCAA rhetoric around the "collegiate model" serves only to obscure the realities of college sport in the US.

Before the "collegiate model," the NCAA's favorite term had long been "amateurism." This is roughly the idea that college athletes are students first who are simply taking part in an optional extracurricular activity and who are certainly not workers or employees. This term has long been used by the NCAA to defend the status quo: from arguing against any grant-in-aid scholarships until reversing course in 1956, to attempting to defend itself from anti-trust violations in the last several years, to currently arguing against athletes' ability to freely profit off their own name (Muenzen 2003). As argued by Derek Van Rheenen (2012, 6),

defining college athletes as amateurs serves multiple purposes for educational institutions: (a) it maximizes profits for the schools; (b) as amateurs, these athletes are not considered employees and thus receive no workers' compensation or other benefits; (c) viewing college athletes as non-employees means that the NCAA escapes scrutiny as an illegal business cartel; and (d) none of the money generated by amateur athletes for the NCAA and its member institutions is taxable because it is part of an educational program.

Despite being a useful term for the NCAA to use when defending the status quo, the term "amateurism" is not particularly enlightening about the nature of college sport. According to respected sportswriter Dan Wolken, "amateurism is a word with no inherent meaning other than whatever the NCAA proclaims it to be." Historian Taylor Branch, in his now famous 2011 *Atlantic* article, takes an even stronger stance, arguing that "[t]here is no such thing. … No legal definition of amateur exists, and any attempt to create one in enforceable law would expose its repulsive and unconstitutional nature—a bill of attainder, stripping from college athletes the rights of American citizenship."

It's no surprise that the NCAA has moved to a new favorite term to serve their purposes, turning to "collegiate model." Unfortunately, the term "collegiate model" is not much clearer or ideologically better defended. Despite NCAA and member institution officials using the term, there is no simple explicit statement of what the collegiate model is. As Southall and Staurowsky put it, it "is a relatively new term in the NCAA national office lexicon that has received *spontaneous consent* from the NCAA association, member universities, and other college-sport constituents including administrators, coaches, athletes, reporters and journalists, and college-sport fans," and the use of this new term has been an "effective use of propaganda in an attempt to quell critical examination or dissent" (Southall and Staurowsky 2013).

That said, the official 2020 NCAA Division I Manual lays out nine commitments in a section entitled "Commitments to the Division I Collegiate Model." These stated commitments are as follows:

- The Commitment to Value-Based Legislation
- The Commitment to Amateurism
- The Commitment to Fair Competition
- The Commitment to Integrity and Sportsmanship
- The Commitment to Institutional Control and Compliance
- The Commitment to Student-Athlete Well-Being
- The Commitment to Sound Academic Standards
- The Commitment to Responsible Recruiting Standards
- The Commitment to Diversity and Inclusion

In a similar vein, NCAA's website highlights "Academics," "Well-Being," and "Fairness" as their three "priorities" on their main "About the NCAA" page. And on their "Frequently Asked Questions" page they stress that "[t]he association's belief in student-athletes as students first is a foundational principle." While it would take additional books to thoroughly examine the NCAA's actual commitment to all of these claims, athlete well-being and athletes as students first seem most central to what the NCAA claims to care most about, both in their official manual and in how officials talk about college sports.

In one of his first major interviews after becoming the NCAA's president, Mark Emmert spent considerable time stressing that college athletes are students first, not professional athletes, and that schools shouldn't have sports primarily for financial reasons, saying

And in our case, what amateurism really means, again, is this preprofessional notion that these young men and women are students; they've come to our institutions to gain an education and to develop their skills as an athlete and to compete at the very highest level they're capable of. And for them, that's a very attractive proposition.

• • •

I don't think it would be appropriate for an institution to decide it's going to embark on an athletic program solely for the purpose of trying to improve its bottom line at the Division I level (PBS 2011).

According to Michael Schill, Pac-12 CEO Group Chair and University of Oregon President, "[t]he health and safety of our student-athletes and all those connected to Pac-12 sports remains our guiding light and number one priority" (Cal Athletics 2020). This statement was given in support of the Pac-12's decision to continue competing in fall 2020.

Rick George, athletic director at the University of Colorado Boulder, more explicitly contrasted professional and collegiate sport in a CU Athletic Department press release on September 5<sup>th</sup>, 2020:

In professional sports, an organization's decision-making behavior is driven almost exclusively by how much revenue that result of that decision will produce or consume. On the contrary, in intercollegiate athletics, while programs must maintain financial solvency to function, every decision we make and action we undertake should always intrinsically connect back to whether it furthers the goal of providing a world-

class experience for each and every student-athlete on our campus. We have committed ourselves to their long-term well-being, and that means that when it comes to prioritizing what we do on a daily basis, the outcomes of our choices should always create a significant and measurable benefit for the student-athlete.

It is worth reminding ourselves that the NCAA has a long history of controlling language for the benefit of the status quo even beyond "amateurism." Perhaps most famously, the term "student-athlete" was introduced by Walter Byers, the first NCAA Executive Director, for the purpose of controlling the narrative to deny workers' compensation and related rights to college athletes. As Byers (1995, 69) himself put it,

We crafted the term "student-athlete", and soon it was embedded in all NCAA rules and interpretations as a mandated substitute for such words as players and athletes. We told college publicists to speak of "college teams", not football or basketball "clubs", a word common to the pros.

With this background in hand, we will now turn our attention to college sports' actions during the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic.

#### Section 3 – Caring about athlete well-being?

On March 12<sup>th</sup>, the NCAA cancelled all winter and spring championships. Athletes were already on site for the Indoor Track & Field Championships to begin the next day, but NCAA officials realized that there was a harmful virus rapidly spreading throughout the country, and that it would be wrong to put the well-being of athletes and the broader community at risk for sport. They did this even knowing that the vast majority of their \$1 billion in annual revenue comes from the "March Madness" men's basketball tournament they cancelled for 2020.

There were many twists and turns on the road back to college sports in the fall of 2020 detailed in depth across the media landscape from more niche publications such as *Sapiens* to

industry stalwarts such as *Sports Illustrated* and the *New York Times*—but the NCAA's commitment to safety from the virus did not last long (Canada 2020; Rosenberg 2020; Schoenfeld 2020). The NCAA Division I Football Bowl Subdivision (FBS)—the highest tier of NCAA football—saw 127 teams compete in the fall of 2020. There are a total of 130 schools in the FBS.

The cancelling of all fall national championships by the NCAA had no direct impact on the FBS. The postseason for the FBS is comprised of independently run bowl games, giving the NCAA no power to directly cancel those. Nonetheless, individual conferences had the power to disallow any competitions, trainings, or other athletic activities due to the pandemic. And at first that is what happened.

On August 11<sup>th</sup>, the Big Ten Conference announced they were cancelling the fall football season. Later that day, the Pac-12 Conference followed suit. But the next month both the Big Ten and the Pac-12 reversed course. When all was said and done, 97% of FBS teams competed during the heart of the pandemic.

As college football came back at the start of September, there were well over 6 million cases and nearly 200,000 deaths in the US from the virus that we were learning spread largely through aerosols in close contact (Young et al 2020). Coaches, athletic directors, and university presidents all had this information, yet allowed athletes to practice and play football, a sport where teammates literally huddle together in close contact before plays in which athletes on opposing sides grapple one another. Unsurprisingly, athletes got infected.

On August 1<sup>st</sup>, an official in the Southeastern Conference was caught on tape telling athletes that "There are going to be outbreaks. We're going to have positive cases on every single team in the SEC. That's a given. And we can't prevent it" (Klemko and Giambalvo 2020).

Four days later, *Sports Illustrated* ran a story with college athletes describing their experiences with the virus, from losing significant weight to barely being able to breathe (Dellenger 2020a). And while the seasons and school years had yet to officially start, schools from the University of North Carolina to Rutgers to Illinois to Vanderbilt announced outbreaks among their teams (Cobb 2020b; Cobb 2020a; Ryan 2020; WKRN Staff 2020). All would play football in the fall.

Not only did these reckless actions harm athletes (and their friends and families with whom they had contact), but allowing fans into stadiums exacerbated the spread of the virus among others in the community. By mid-season, nearly 30 schools had home games with over 10,000 people in attendance (Caron and Akabas 2020). Even when there were policies that fans had to wear masks and stay in their designated seats, many campuses were unable or unwilling to seriously enforce these safety standards (Schrotenboer 2020a). While many saw the situation as problematic, not all agreed on the problem. For some like Dan Mullen, coach of the University of Florida football team, the problem was that there were too few fans (Joseph 2020). One might think that a coach of college athletes—someone who is in a leadership and development role at an educational institution—would have the health and safety of their team and community as a higher priority than the atmosphere at home games.

Combined with college activities overall, it is no wonder that the pandemic was exacerbated in communities around college towns come the fall (Ivory, Gebeloff, and Mervosh 2020). Even in mid-September, when many students were just getting back to campus, counties that included Power 5 institutions had twice the rate of COVID-19 infections as the US average (Sergent 2020).

Had athlete well-being been the major concern of the decision-makers in college sports, the first time a team cancelled a game due to too many COVID-19 cases they would have

simply canceled the season and encouraged other teams to do so. Instead, teams cancelling or postponing became a normal part of the season. And some coaches couldn't even fathom changing plans for athlete well-being.

When a Clemson player tested positive for COVID-19 during a trip to play Florida State, Florida State made the decision to cancel the game. Instead of praising Florida State for caring about athletes' well-being, Clemson's famed coach Dabo Swinney attacked Florida State's integrity, saying that "[t]his game was not canceled because of COVID. COVID was just an excuse to cancel the game" (Bromberg 2020).

A standard refrain in response to concerns about athlete well-being was that college athletes are healthier than most and were very unlikely to die from the virus. That seems plausible. But in addition to knowing that athletes could spread the virus to others, we know that there are other harms from this virus than death.

By early August, college sports administrators were publicly grappling with the dangers of myocarditis—an inflammation of the heart muscle—in college athletes (Lavigne and Schlabach 2020). An early study of college athletes who had recovered from COVID-19 without needing to be hospitalized or have antiviral therapy found 15% "had CMR findings suggestive of myocarditis" and another 30% had findings "suggestive of prior myocardial injury" (Rajpal et al. 2020). Researchers, noting that cardiovascular risks from COVID-19 are not solely located in the heart, stressed that "the heart is not the only system needing screened. Examination for myocardial injury and myocarditis are mandatory" (Ibarrola and Dávolos 2020).

This wasn't a secret to NCAA decision-makers. Wayne Sebastianelli, Penn State's Director of Athletic Medicine, admitted at the start of September that 30 to 35 percent of COVID-positive athletes showed signs of myocarditis, irrespective of whether they were

symptomatic for COVID-19 (Camera 2020). Yet their football team played nine games after this statement.

Once competitions were already well underway in late October, research came out suggesting that more research needed to be done and that the risk of heart damage to athletes might not be as high as previously thought (Kim et al. 2020). Critics of COVID-19 health & safety protocols aimed at protecting athletes from possible cardiac injuries latched onto those researchers' claims that the risk of cardiac injury due to COVID-19 "should not constitute a primary justification for the cancellation or postponement of sports" in an effort to get players back on the field faster (Dellenger 2020b). Unsurprisingly, they did not latch onto claims in the same paragraph of the study that "this decision [to cancel a season] should be driven by the need to limit viral spread." So, with under-researched information and some conflicting guidance on the risk of heart damage in athletes from COVID-19, those in decision-making positions decided to err on the side of more competitions rather than err on the side of athlete health.

Then on December 12<sup>th</sup>, Keyontae Johnson, Florida's star forward and the preseason player of the year for the Southeastern Conference, collapsed in the middle of a basketball game and had to be carried off in a stretcher before hospitalization (Associated Press 2020). It was reported that he had acute myocarditis and had to be put in a medically induced coma before he was released from the hospital after slightly less than two weeks (Cash 2020).

On its "Well-Being" page, the NCAA makes sure to stress the importance of heart health: Sudden death from a heart condition remains the leading medical cause of death in college athletes. To combat this, the NCAA Sport Science Institute is collaborating with the most respected medical and sports organizations in the country to promote research, education and best practices around cardiac health. Yet dozens of games were played in the brief time while Johnson was in the hospital.

While a full look at the 2020-2021 NCAA basketball season is beyond the scope of a 2020-focused paper, it's worth noting some highlights of the season. Over 90% of the Division I basketball teams for both men and women competed during the season; the only Division I conference to cancel their seasons was the Ivy League, which announced the cancellation of all winter sports on November 12<sup>th</sup>. In addition to teams forfeiting due to COVID-19 throughout the regular season, teams also had to forfeit both during conference and national tournaments due to COVID-19 infections (Forde 2021; Dotson 2021). At least one college student died of COVID-19 complications shortly after attending a game during the men's national tournament (Hopkins 2021). With the wide range of potential consequences of the virus on everybody's mind one year into the pandemic, it is perhaps no surprise that some of those who cover college sports focused on the possibility of gamblers beating oddsmakers as they bet on the NCAA tournaments (Peter 2021). Forbes estimated that over \$8.5 million was wagered on the 2021 men's tournament (Yakowicz 2021). While we could likely learn even more about the NCAA from looking at the college sport landscape after one year of the pandemic, we can learn enough by keeping the scope of this paper to 2020.

As the *New York Times* reported before December 2020 was even half over, "[m]ore than 6,600 college athletes, coaches and staff members have tested positive for the coronavirus." But the *Times* recognized that even this number was certainly far too low, as they were "able to gather complete data for just 78 of the 130 universities in the National Collegiate Athletic Association's Football Bowl Subdivision." Further, they noted that "the Big Ten Conference, which required its athletes and coaches to submit to daily testing, had the most known cases of any top league and saw some of the worst outbreaks in college sports" (Blinder, Higgins, and Guggenheim 2020). Whit Babcock, athletic director at Virginia Tech, "estimated about three-

quarters of the team contracted the virus since March" (Adelson 2020). One might reasonably think that there is no way to have large gatherings of athletes vigorously exercising in close quarters that is safe from a highly contagious virus that spreads through respiratory droplets.

Before we move on to look at those athletes who did not have their well-being so clearly sacrificed, it's worth addressing an important factor not yet addressed in the narrative given in this section: the desires of the players. Right as the Big Ten was first cancelling its season, many football athletes voiced their desires to play in the #WeWantToPlay movement, spearheaded by Trevor Lawrence (Kosko 2020). Many of their parents also began exerting pressure on the conference (Rittenberg 2020). While a full telling of the causes that led to the Big Ten to reverse its decision not to play football in the fall of 2020 is beyond the scope of this paper—but fortunately is the subject of another chapter of this book—there's no denying that many athletes wanted to play. But we shouldn't conclude from the fact that the Big Ten reversed their decision that the NCAA simply responds to the voices of the athletes.

Across the country from the Big Ten, football players in the Pac-12 were collectively making their voices heard in the #WeAreUnited campaign. Among their demands were better safety protocols, reducing coach & administrator pay to protect all sports, fighting for racial justice through both new athlete-led groups and revenue distribution for the Black community, and "Economic Freedom and Equality" to include basic rights such as freedom of speech and direct compensation for their work (Pac-12 Football Athletes 2020). These demands were not met.

In both the #WeWantToPlay and the #WeAreUnited movements, athletes voiced their concerns about what they desired. However, it was only the demands that fit with the status quo and that worked in favor of NCAA decision-makers that were met. If the NCAA had been

genuinely committed to the well-being of the athletes, they would have ruled against the demands of the #WeWantToPlay movement by claiming that they were just trying to protect the athletes, much like they actually reject the rights of athletes to be compensated for their work by arguing that they're trying to protect athletes from "commercial exploitation" (NCAA 2021b). While those in positions of power should listen to players, it would be disingenuous to defend the decision to go ahead with FBS football in the fall on the basis that this is what the athletes wanted given that the NCAA ignored the #WeAreUnited demands as well as many other demands throughout the years.

But while some athletes had their well-being sacrificed so that they could continue to play in the fall of 2020, many did not. It is informative to look at those athletes whose well-being was taken more seriously.

#### Section 4 – Caring about athlete well-being

Like football, soccer is a fall sport that takes place outdoors with 22 athletes on the field at a time. Unlike football, these 22 players typically keep significant distance between themselves, something that should be very relevant when determining which (if any) sports were safe during a viral pandemic. However, despite a traditional August start to the soccer season, only 19 of the 206 Division I men's teams and 55 of the 344 Division I women's teams had competed as of January 1<sup>st</sup>, 2021. Perhaps unsurprisingly, the further we get from the sports with the highest profile and most revenue—Division I Football and Basketball—the more likely it was that teams didn't compete. As discussed above, 127 of 130 FBS football teams competed in Fall 2020. For the lower of the two Division I subdivisions, the Football Championship Subdivision (FCS), only 17 out of 127 teams competed in Fall 2020. (However, most FCS conferences had plans to play a season starting in late February or early March if conditions improved, and ultimately most did compete in Spring 2021.) Out of the 162 Division II schools, only 10 played. For DIII, it was 6 of 250. More "minor" sports also saw much less participation than football and basketball in Fall 2020. In field hockey, 8 of 79 Division I teams competed. In women's volleyball, it was 49 out of 334. All told, while over 90% of Division I basketball (both men's and women's) and FBS football teams played in their typical 2020 season, other core fall sports and divisions had between 2% and 16% of their teams compete.

Perhaps the most powerful example of a team opting out of a season is Duke's women's basketball team, a team that has advanced far into the NCAA national tournament nearly every year this century. As announced on Christmas Day 2020, the Duke women's basketball team and coach Kara Lawson—herself a WNBA and Olympic Champion—decided to cancel the season due to concerns over COVID-19 (Brassil 2020). The Duke men's team continued to plan to play, although competitions kept being cancelled or postponed. On January 1<sup>st</sup> 2021, famous head coach Mike Krzyzewski was forced to quarantine (Thompson 2021). On January 6<sup>th</sup> 2021, the athletes were back on the court competing against Boston College while Coach Krzyzewski was quarantining due to COVID-19 (Associated Press 2021).

It should now be clear that the NCAA's claimed commitment to the well-being of athletes is not actually one of their guiding principles. For some individuals, such as coach Lawson, it very well might be. But as an institution, the NCAA clearly does not value athlete well-being as a guiding principle.

We will now move on to look at the claim that athletes are really students first, as opposed to professional or semi-professional athletes who deserve special treatment and compensation. Just as we saw with regards to the claim that athlete well-being is a priority, we'll see that COVID-19 has not been kind to the NCAA's claim that college athletes are students first.

## Section 5 – Students first?

According to the NCAA, "student-athletes as students first is a foundational principle" (NCAAa 2021). College athletes are not allowed special treatment relative to their overall student body, and athletes have been sanctioned for such things as eating too much food at a banquet and getting help transporting furniture from a coach. (Greene 2015; Mattioli 2014). Yet treating some athletes—most notably football and basketball players—differently from nonathlete students seemed to be the norm in Fall 2020, undermining this "foundational principle" of the collegiate model.

Just a week into their semester, the University of North Carolina announced that all classes for Fall 2020 would move online (Quintana 2020). The football team, however, continued to practice and play, both at home and away (Blinder 2020). Fans, albeit in limited numbers, were allowed to attend games in the latter portion of the season (WTVD 2020).

New Mexico teams took it much further. The University of New Mexico moved their football team to Las Vegas, Nevada, spending \$70,000 a week to get away from state restrictions so that they could practice and play football (Davis 2020). Their men's and women's basketball teams went the other direction, relocating to Lubbock and Amarillo, Texas, respectively

(Coleman 2020). In-state rival, New Mexico State, also went out of state; their men's and women's basketball teams relocated to Phoenix and Tucson, Arizona, respectively (Schrotenboer 2020b). Even Stanford, allegedly one of the most academically rigorous and focused institutions in the world, had their football team practice out of state to get around local public health protocols (Schrotenboer 2020c).

It was not just individual teams making these decisions to treat athletes as something other than students. Local jurisdictions too made special exceptions for college athletes. When Washtenaw County, home of the University of Michigan, announced a shelter-in-place order in October, including limiting exercise to groups of two or less, there was one glaring exception: "Students who are associated with intercollegiate varsity sports may attend practices and competitions provided that athletic medical staff is present during the entire process" (Booker 2020).

Also, despite testing still being very limited in the US during Fall 2020, college athletes often had regular COVID-19 testing even when their fellow students did not (Kelderman 2020). They also had far more regular testing than many front-line healthcare workers (Wamsley 2020).

Had the NCAA believed that athletes are students first, they would have given significant criticisms and sanctions to teams that accepted such special treatment. No such criticisms or sanctions were given.

Skepticism about the claim that college athletes, especially in higher profile sports and schools, are students first is nothing new. In 2015, the Pac-12 itself conducted a study that found athletes spent an average of 50 hours per week on their sport and that this was interfering with their sleep and studying. (Penn Schoen Berland 2015). The NCAA basketball season is notorious for causing athletes to miss significant portions of their academic term. It is estimated that over

10,000 classes were missed in the 2<sup>nd</sup> week of March 2016 for men's Division I conference games alone (Lemire 2016). And most famously, for nearly two decades athletes at the University of North Carolina regularly took fraudulent classes that never met (Smith & Willingham 2015). But until COVID-19, schools didn't bar regular students from on-campus activities while hosting home football games.

By observing the state of college sport during the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic, we can be reasonably comfortable rejecting the NCAA's claim that college sports are primarily about athlete well-being and athletes as students first. We now turn to a much more plausible guiding principle: revenue generation through mass entertainment.

## Section 6 – What it's all about

College sports are a multi-billion-dollar industry. As interesting as the historical explanations for this might be, this cannot be viewed as simply a byproduct of student-focused extra-curricular activities. Revenue generation through mass entertainment is the guiding principle of contemporary American college sport, at the very least when it comes to NCAA Division I sport.

The NCAA front office alone brings in around one billion dollars a year, the vast majority of it from the NCAA March Madness men's basketball tournament. Cancelling the tournament in 2020 led to a loss of hundreds of millions of dollars for the NCAA front office alone, which in turn led to a dramatic loss of distributed revenue to NCAA member institutions (Blasai 2020). As the virus was killing over 1,000 people a day in the USA that summer, powerful voices in NCAA sport were vocal about the financial need for the NCAA to host March

Madness in 2021. This included Coach Krzyzewski, who said that "[w]e need to have the tournament. We can't have it where two years in a row you don't have the NCAA tournament" (Medcalf 2020).

Understanding the scale of revenue generation is necessary to understand why coaches, athletic directors, and other NCAA administrators made the decisions they did. The Power 5 Conferences regularly distribute tens of millions of dollars per member institution from their own yearly revenue of nearly \$3 billion (Berkowitz 2020b). Forty schools generated over \$100 million apiece of their own revenue in the 2018 – 2019 fiscal year, with three of those over \$200 million (USA Today 2021b). For list-topping Texas, about 2/3<sup>rd</sup> of their over \$200 million in revenue came from football (Berkowitz 2019b).

Eddie Nunez, athletic director for the University of New Mexico, explained why he allowed his teams to move out of state to practice and compete explicitly in terms of revenue generation. "If I'm going to spend \$300,000 to put our team in Las Vegas, but I know that at the end of the day, I'm going to get \$3.7 million or zero (to not play at all), I think I'd go for 3.7" (Davis 2020).

While athletes are not allowed to be paid, the coaches, athletic directors, and conference commissioners certainly are. Note, however, that athletes can get special perks in some post-season events. The Oregon and Iowa State football teams, for example, were all given highly sought-after video game consoles for their participation in the Playstation Fiesta Bowl (Wade 2020). In 40 states, the highest paid public employee is a football or men's basketball coach (Duffley 2019). As of November 17<sup>th</sup> 2020, eighty-two football head coaches were making \$1 million or more per year, with 16 of those making \$5 million or more (USA Today 2021c). For men's basketball, as of March 9<sup>th</sup> 2021, at least 70 coaches were making over \$1 million with 26

over \$3 million (USA Today 2021d). But it is not just head coaches who have lucrative contracts. Twenty-four assistant football coaches make over \$1million, with nearly 500 making over \$200,000 (USA Today 2021a). Additionally, coaches can get bonuses based on athlete performance in the range of hundreds of thousands of dollars (Berkowitz 2020a).

At the conference level, each Power 5 conference commissioner was making over \$2 million per year as of 2019 (Harp 2019). Four people at the NCAA front office, including NCAA president Mark Emmert, make over \$1 million (Berkowitz 2019a).

Even those who are fired are raking in the money. Texas fired head football coach Tom Herman at the end of December 2020, yet Herman will still be paid another \$15 million from Texas, with it costing Texas another \$9 million to pay off his coaching staff who were also fired (Berreman 2021). *USA Today's* Steve Berkowitz calculated that public schools are on the hook for over \$100 million for fired head FBS football coaches for the 2020 season alone (Berkowitz 2021).

Athletic departments' decisions aren't made solely about how they'll impact revenue or results that year; coaches and athletic departments also look to get recruiting advantages to help their results in future years. The *Denver Post*, regional paper for University of Colorado, ran an entire article about the recruiting benefits from getting into a post-season bowl game, a feat they rarely achieved in the decade before COVID-19 (Howell 2020). One might reasonably conclude that future results and future revenue appear more important than athlete well-being for many in positions of power within the college sports industry.

The 2020 pandemic activities of the NCAA and member institutions make it hard to believe that the NCAA's commitment to college sport is primarily about athlete well-being

and/or athletes as students first. Rather, it's clearer than ever that the real commitment is to making money, whatever the cost to health or integrity.

## Section 7 – Mask off

The NCAA claims that it is committed to the collegiate model. This is supposed to be understood as a commitment to athlete well-being, amateurism, and athletes as students first. However, the actions of the NCAA during the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic undermine this claim.

The NCAA claims that protecting athlete well-being is central to the collegiate model. If this were true, no or very few teams would have competed in the second half of 2020. Or, if they had, they would have been in very controlled "bubble" situations, which would have further undermined the claim that this was not professional sport. Instead, hundreds of teams competed.

The NCAA claims that amateurism is central to the collegiate model. If this were true, there would be little to no correlation between the revenue-generation of teams that competed and those that did not. Instead, nearly all the FBS Football and DI Basketball teams competed while very few of the teams outside of those high-revenue generating leagues competed.

The NCAA claims that treating athletes as students first is central to the collegiate model. If this were true, athletes would follow roughly the same safety protocols that other students followed. Instead, athletes were able to be on campus when other students were not, had significantly better access to COVID-19 tests than the general population, and in some cases were even moved across state or county lines to continue their extracurricular sporting activities. The decisions during the second half of 2020 do not fit the claimed guiding principles of the NCAA's collegiate model. However, they do fit a very different guiding principle: revenue generation through mass entertainment.

For many of those who pay close attention to the world of US college sports, none of what was said here will be terribly surprising. But for those who previously did not understand that the NCAA is basically a cartel for profiting off unpaid athlete labor and at times has even attempted to justify their actions by appeal to the 13<sup>th</sup> Amendment's allowance of slavery for those convicted of a crime, then COVID-19 was certainly mask off for the NCAA's collegiate model myth (Sanderson and. Siegfried 2018; Mills 2020).

But COVID-19 isn't just a mask off moment for the NCAA. It is also mask off for all those who are complicit in the NCAA's operations.

Millions and millions of fans tuned in each week to watch unpaid college athletes compete under the cloud of a viral pandemic (Sports Media Watch 2021). Some weeks even saw numbers rise from the pre-pandemic times (Doughty 2020). Further, tens of thousands of fans bought tickets to watch games in the stadiums (Dixon 2020). In addition, untold masses consumed college sports media, from highlights on TV to social media coverage and everything in between. For those who financially supported this system of American collegiate sport, COVID-19 was mask off for their belief that their entertainment trumps athlete exploitation.

No one fan was the sufficient cause of all the suffering and exploitation of college athletes during COVID-19, but that doesn't mean individual fans are not blameworthy. Someone can be somewhat to blame if they take part in something clearly unjustified. As George Tyler (2021) puts it with regards to football and all the long-term cognitive damage that goes along with it, "since their consumption is the economic basis of sports' profitability ... fans have a

forward-looking collective responsibility (FLCR) to alter their consumption patterns and encourage reforms." It straightforwardly follows that those who spend money directly supporting the status quo of the money-driven, exploitative practice of American collegiate sport (or at least the "big-time" of Division I football and basketball) have an obligation to immediately stop such behavior. But it is not only the financially invested fans who have an obligation to change their behavior now that the mask has fallen off the NCAA's collegiate model myth.

College presidents, members of boards of regents, or otherwise powerful administrators, are some of the few individuals who individually have significant power to change conditions, at least for athletes on their campuses. They should consider radically changing how college sports are conducted on their campuses, although what exactly college sports should look like is far beyond the scope of this paper.

Those who teach on college campuses do not have so much power individually, but may nonetheless be in a position to act within their campus capacities. At a minimum, there is ample opportunity to teach current students—many of whom currently and/or in the future financially support college sport—about the myriad injustices connected to contemporary college sport. Those who teach classes on labor or economics can address how athletes, especially in the "revenue sports" of football and men's basketball, are grossly exploited (Garthwaite et al. 2020). Those who teach classes on race in the US can address how athletes in "revenue sports" are disproportionately Black men yet those who benefit—both economically and with regards to campus entertainment—from their labor are disproportionately White (Harper 2018). Those who teach classes on autonomy or human well-being can address the harms of chronic traumatic encephalopathy (CTE) that is present in a significantly large percentage of former football

players—players who will not have the lifelong healthcare costs paid for by the institutions that profited off the harm to their bodies (Mez et al. 2017).

Neither college sports nor any particular individuals will ever be perfect, and there are far too many injustices in the world for any one person to act on all of them, but that doesn't give us carte blanche to ignore the horrors we see when we unmask the NCAA's collegiate model myth. When COVID-19 finally goes away, we must not simply find a new, better mask. We must change what we have underneath, and stop being complicit in so much injustice.

# Acknowledgments

This paper is dedicated to all college athletes fighting for their rights. No paper, book, or academic can do for you what you, collectively, can do for yourselves; nonetheless, I hope that this paper can be one tiny bit of help in your struggle towards justice. This paper itself is better off thanks to helpful feedback from Bret Donnelly, Jake Wojtowicz, Colin Smith, and Garrett Bredeson, and it would not have existed if it weren't for Jeff Fry and Andrew Edgar.

## References

Adelson, A. 2020. "Virginia Tech Hokies opt to end nation's longest bowl streak at 27 years." *ESPN*, December 16. https://www.espn.com/college-football/story/\_/id/30531355/virginia-tech-hokies-opt-end-nation-longest-bowl-streak-27-years

Associated Press. 2020. "Florida star Keyontae Johnson critical but stable after collapsing during game." *The Guardian*, December 12. https://www.theguardian.com/sport/2020/dec/12/florida-keyontae-johnson-collapse-basketball-florida-state

Associated Press. 2021. "No. 21 Duke edges Boston College 83-82 without Coach K." *NBC Sports*, January 7. https://collegebasketball.nbcsports.com/2021/01/07/no-21-duke-edges-boston-college-83-82-without-coach-k/

Berkowitz, S. 2019a. "NCAA president Mark Emmert had net pay of \$2.9 million in 2017 calendar year." *USA Today*, May 23. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/college/2019/05/23/ncaa-president-mark-emmert-2-9-

million-net-salary-2017/1207369001/

Berkowitz, S. 2019b. "Texas athletics program reports more than \$219 million in revenue during 2018 fiscal year." *USA Today*, January 15. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/2019/01/15/texas-athletics-program-had-over-219-million-revenue-2018/2586818002/

Berkowitz, S. 2020a. "College football coaches' bonuses in COVID pandemic: Who's getting paid, who's not and who might." *USA Today*, December 18. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaaf/2020/12/18/covid-19-pandemic-college-football-coaches-bonuses/3952986001/

Berkowitz, S. 2020b. "Power Five conferences had over \$2.9 billion in revenue in fiscal 2019, new tax records show." *USA Today*, July 10.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/college/2020/07/10/power-five-conference-revenue-fiscal-year-2019/5414405002/

Berkowitz, S. 2021. "With Texas' firing of Tom Herman, FBS public schools have committed themselves to as much as \$107.6 million in buyout-related payments to football head coaches and assistants this season." *Twitter*, January 2.

https://twitter.com/ByBerkowitz/status/1345431294092734465

Berreman, B. 2021. "Texas football firing Tom Herman, hiring Steve Sarkisian is a \$40 million decision." *Fansided*, January 2. https://fansided.com/2021/01/02/tom-herman-buyout-texas-football/

Blasi, W. 2020. "With March Madness canceled, schools will lose out on \$375 million from the NCAA." *Market Watch*, March 27. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/with-march-madness-canceled-schools-will-lose-out-on-375-million-from-the-ncaa-2020-03-27

Blinder, A. 2020. "U.N.C. Moved Classes Online. The Football Games Are Still On, for Now." *The New York Times*, August 18. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/18/sports/ncaafootball/unc-football-acc-online-classes.html

Blinder, A., Higgins, L., and Guggenheim, B. 2020. "College Sports Has Reported at Least 6,629 Virus Cases. There Are Many More." *The New York Times*, December 11. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/11/sports/coronavirus-college-sports-football.html

Booker, B. 2020. "U. Of Michigan Students Under Stay-In-Place Order, But Football Can Still Kick Off." *NPR*, October 21. https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/10/21/926123379/u-of-michigan-students-under-stay-in-place-orders-but-football-can-still-kick-of

Branch, T. 2011. "The Shame of College Sports." *The Atlantic*, October. https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2011/10/the-shame-of-college-sports/308643

Brassil, G.R. 2020. "Duke Women's Basketball Ends Season Early Because of Virus Concerns." *The New York Times*, December 25. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/25/sports/ncaabasketball/duke-womens-basketballcancelled.html Bromberg, N. 2020. "Dabo Swinney: Florida State used COVID-19 as an 'excuse' to postpone Clemson game." *Yahoo Life*, November 22. https://www.yahoo.com/lifestyle/dabo-swinneyflorida-state-used-covid-19-as-an-excuse-to-postpone-clemson-game-234256017.html?guccounter=1

Byers, W., & Hammer, C. 1995. *Unsportsmanlike conduct: Exploiting college athletes*. Ann Arbor: The University of Michigan Press.

Cal Athletics. 2020. "Pac-12 Announces Resumption Of Football, Winter Sports Seasons." Cal Athletics, September 24. https://calbears.com/news/2020/9/24/athletics-news-pac-12-announces-resumption-of-football-winter-sports-seasons.aspx

Camera, L. 2020. "One-Third of Coronavirus-Positive Big Ten Athletes Diagnosed With Myocarditis." *U.S. News*, September 3. https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-09-03/one-third-of-coronavirus-positive-big-ten-athletes-diagnosed-with-myocarditis

Canada, T. 2020. "Tackling Care and Capitalism in College Football." *Sapiens*, December 14. https://www.sapiens.org/culture/college-football-racial-capitalism/

Caron, E., and Akabas, L. 2020. "College Football Fans Undeterred by COVID-19: Data Viz." *Sportico*, October 8. https://www.sportico.com/leagues/college-sports/2020/college-football-fans-undeterred-covid-data-viz-1234614463/

Cash, M. 2020. "College basketball star who collapsed during a game and was put into a coma has heart condition associated with COVID-19." *Insider*, December 23. https://www.insider.com/florida-gators-keyontae-johnson-covid-19-heart-condition-myocarditis-2020-12

Cobb, D. 2020a. "Outbreak of 28 COVID-19 cases among Rutgers football players leads to delay in release of Big Ten schedule." *CBS Sports*, August 4. https://www.cbssports.com/college-football/news/outbreak-of-28-covid-19-cases-among-rutgers-football-players-leads-to-delay-in-release-of-big-ten-schedule/

Cobb, D. 2020b. "UNC football pauses workouts after high number of positive COVID-19 tests among athletic teams." *CBS Sports*, July 8. https://www.cbssports.com/college-football/news/unc-football-pauses-workouts-after-high-number-of-positive-covid-19-tests-among-athletic-teams/

Coleman, M. 2020. "University of New Mexico's Basketball Teams Are Relocating to Lubbock and Amarillo." *Sports Illustrated*, November 19. https://www.si.com/college/2020/11/20/university-of-new-mexico-basketball-teams-relocatingto-texas Davis, S. 2020. "University of New Mexico moved its entire football program to Las Vegas because of COVID ban and its hotel bill is \$70,000 a week." *Insider*, November 21. https://www.insider.com/new-mexico-football-moves-las-vegas-hotel-covid-19-2020-11

Dellenger, R. 2020. "14 Days of Hell': Athletes Revealing Serious COVID-19 Symptoms Provide Another Hurdle to a 2020 Season." *Sports Illustrated*, August 5. https://www.si.com/college/2020/08/05/college-football-coronavirus-covid-cases-opt-outs

Dellenger, R. 2020b. "Amid Developing Science, Does Big Ten's 21-Day COVID Protocol Still Make Sense?" *Sports Illustrated*, October 28. https://www.si.com/college/2020/10/28/big-tencovid-protocol-21-days-heart-screening

Dixon, E. 2020. "SEC football returns with tens of thousands in stadiums." *SportsPro*, September 28. https://www.sportspromedia.com/news/sec-college-football-season-fans-attendance-ncaa-covid-19-pac-12-big-ten

Dotson, K. 2021. "Covid-19 claims first game of NCAA men's basketball tournament." *CNN*, March 21. https://www.cnn.com/2021/03/21/us/ncaa-virginia-commonwealth-oregon-gamecovid-no-contest/index.html

Doughty, A. 2020. "College Football TV Ratings: Fans Are Now Watching More Games in 2020 vs. 2019." *Hero Sports*, November 12. https://herosports.com/college-football-2020-tv-ratings/

Duffley, J. 2019. In 40 States, Sports Coaches are the Highest-Paid Public Employees." *FanBuzz*, December 31. https://fanbuzz.com/national/highest-paid-state-employees/

Forde, P. 2021. "Duke's COVID-19 Forfeit a Harsh Reminder of the Pandemic's Loom Over This Postseason." *Sports Illustrated*, March 11. https://www.si.com/college/2021/03/11/dukeacc-tournament-covid-march-madness

Garthwaite, C., Keener, J., Notowidigo, M.J., and Ozminkowski, N.F. 2020. "Who profits from amateurism? Rent-sharing in modern college sports." *National Bureau of Economic Research* 

Greene, N. 2015. "9 of the Most Absurd NCAA Violations in Recent Memory." *Mental Floss*, March 20. https://www.mentalfloss.com/article/62221/9-most-absurd-ncaa-violations-recentmemory

Harp, S. 2019. "SEC's Greg Sankey lowest paid Commissioner among Power 5 Conferences." 97.3 The Game, May 27. https://973thegame.iheart.com/content/2019-05-27-secs-greg-sankeylowest-paid-commissioner-among-power-5-conferences/

Harper, S.R. 2018. "Black Male Student-Athletes and Racial Inequalities in NCAA Division I College Sports" *USC Race and Equity Center* 

Hopkins, E. 2021. "Reports of Alabama fan dying of COVID-19 after attending men's NCAA tournament lead to investigation." *USA Today*, April 3.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaab/2021/04/03/ncaa-basketball-tournament-indianacovid-marion-county-university-alabama-student-dies/7079265002/

Howell, C. 2020. "CU Buffs' trip to Alamo Bowl another chance to tap into fertile Texas recruiting grounds." *The Denver Post*, December 26.

https://www.denverpost.com/2020/12/26/cu-buffs-alamo-bowl-fertile-texas-recruiting-grounds/

Ibarrola, M., and Dávolos, I. 2020. "Myocarditis in athletes after COVID-19 infection: The heart is not the only place to screen." *Sports Medicine and Health Science* 10.1016/j.smhs.2020.09.002

Ivory, D., Gebeloff, R., and Mervosh, S. 2020. "Young People Have Less Covid-19 Risk, but in College Towns, Deaths Rose Fast." *The New York Times*, December 12. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/12/us/covid-colleges-nursing-homes.html

Joseph, A. 2020. "Florida coach Dan Mullen wants to open stadium at full 90K capacity after loss to Texas A&M." *USA Today*, October 11. https://ftw.usatoday.com/2020/10/florida-danmullen-gators-stadium-capacity-coronavirus

Kelderman, E. 2020. "'A Scene Out of Gladiator': Big Ten Football Players Get Daily Coronavirus Tests, but Other Students Don't." *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, September 17. https://www.chronicle.com/article/a-scene-out-of-gladiator-big-ten-football-players-getdaily-coronavirus-tests-but-other-students-dont Kim, J.H., Levine, B.D., Phelan, D., Emery, M.S., Martinez, M.W., Chung, E.H., Thompson,
P.D., and Baggish, A.L., 2020. "Coronavirus Disease 2019 and the Athletic Heart: Emerging
Perspectives on Pathology, Risks, and Return to Play." *JAMA* doi:10.1001/jamacardio.2020.5890

Klemko, R., and Giambalvo, E. 2020. "On a call with SEC leaders, worried football players pushed back: 'Not good enough.'" *The Washington Post*. August 1. https://www.washingtonpost.com/sports/2020/08/01/sec-football-players-safety-meeting/

Kosko, N. 2020. "College football players start 'We Want to Play' movement." 247 Sports, August 9. https://247sports.com/LongFormArticle/Trevor-Lawrence-college-football-playerswe-want-to-play-movement-Justin-Fields-Sam-Howell-Ian-Book-COVID-19-seasoncancelation-150060638/#150060638\_1

Lavigne, P., and Schlabach, M. 2020. "Heart condition linked with COVID-19 fuels Power 5 concern about season's viability." *ESPN*, August 10. https://www.espn.com/college-football/story/\_/id/29633697/heart-condition-linked-covid-19-fuels-power-5-concern-season-viability

Lemire, J. 2016. "NCAA Conference Tournaments Cause 10,498 Missed Classes." *Vocativ*, March 8. https://www.vocativ.com/294800/ncaa-conference-tournaments-cause-10498-missedclasses/index.html Mattioli, K. 2014. "The most ridiculous NCAA violations in college basketball." *Sporting News*, September 5. https://www.sportingnews.com/us/ncaa-basketball/news/most-ridiculous-silly-insane-ncaa-violations-college-basketball/d9btttfwi4zy1e28c86oaap2k

Medcalf, M. 2020. "Duke's Mike Krzyzewski says NCAA can't afford to again lose NCAA basketball tournament." *ESPN*, August 18. https://www.espn.com/mens-college-basketball/story/\_/id/29687865/duke-mike-krzyzewski-says-ncaa-afford-again-lose-ncaa-basketball-tournament

Mez, J. et al. 2017. "Clinicopathological Evaluation of Chronic Traumatic Encephalopathy in Players of American Football." *JAMA* 318 (4): 360-370

Mills, T. 2020. "The Boiling Point: On the use of the 13<sup>th</sup> Amendment, and how the NCAA embroiled itself in slave labor rhetoric," *Daily Trojan*, October 2. https://dailytrojan.com/2020/10/02/the-boiling-point-on-the-use-of-the-13th-amendment-and-how-the-ncaa-embroiled-itself-in-slave-labor-rhetoric/

Muenzen, K.R. 2003. "Weakening Its Own Defense? The NCAA's Version of Amateurism." Marquette Sports Law Review 13 (2): 257-288

National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA). 2021a. "Frequently Asked Questions About the NCAA." National Collegiate Athletic Association. Accessed April 17 2021. https://www.ncaa.org/about/frequently-asked-questions-about-ncaa National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA). 2021b. "NCAA defends scholarships for college athletes." National Collegiate Athletic Association. Accessed April 17 2021. https://www.ncaa.org/about/resources/media-center/feature/ncaa-defends-scholarships-college-athletes

National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA). 2021c. "What is the NCAA?" National Collegiate Athletic Association. Accessed April 17 2021. https://www.ncaa.org/about/resources/media-center/ncaa-101/what-ncaa

Pac-12 Football Athletes. 2020. "#WeAreUnited." *The Players Tribune*, August 2. https://www.theplayerstribune.com/articles/pac-12-players-covid-19-statement-football-season

PBS. 2011. "Interview Mark Emmert." PBS. Accessed April 17 2021. https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/money-and-march-madness/interviews/markemmert.html

Penn Schoen Berland. 2015. "Student-Athlete Time Demands." Penn Schoen Berland.

Peter, J. 2021. "Playing NCAA tournaments amid COVID-19 offers bettors chances to beat oddsmakers." USA Today, March 16. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaab/2021/03/16/ncaa-tournament-playing-amid-covid-19-offers-bettors-new-opportunities/4715771001/ Quintana, C. 2020. "UNC-Chapel Hill fall semester going online amid COVID-19 outbreaks, one week into classes." *USA Today*, August 17.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/education/2020/08/17/unc-chapel-hill-covid-cases-fall-semester-online-classes/3383874001/

Rajpal, S., Tong, M.S., Borchers, J., Zareba, K.M., Obarski, T.P., Simonetti, O.P., and Daniels,
C.J. 2020. "Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance Findings in Competitive Athletes Recovering
From COVID-19 Infection." *JAMA* doi:10.1001/jamacardio.2020.4916

Rittenberg, A. 2020. "Parents of Big Ten players seek to make conference 'uncomfortable' on decision to postpone football season." *ESPN*, August 18. https://www.espn.com/college-football/story/\_/id/29687423/parents-big-ten-players-seek-make-conference-uncomfortable-decision-postpone-football-season

Rosenberg, M. 2020. "It Took a Pandemic to See the Distorted State of College Sports." *Sports Illustrated*, December 29. https://www.si.com/college/2020/12/29/global-pandemic-exposed-ncaa-inc

Ryan, S. 2020. "At least 18 Illinois football players tested positive for COVID-19 since returning to campus in June." *Chicago Tribune*, August 3. https://www.chicagotribune.com/sports/college/ct-illinois-football-covid-19-20200803-igsfd3x6jrarhbzsn6fanmouci-story.html

Sanderson, A.R., and Siegfried, J.J. 2018. "The National Collegiate Athletic Association Cartel: Why it Exists, How it Works, and What it Does." *Review of Industrial Organization* 52: 185–209

Schoenfeld, B. 2020. "Was the College Football Season Worth It?" *The New York Times*, December 30. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/12/30/magazine/college-football-pandemic.html

Schrotenboer, B. 2020. "Is college football rolling the COVID-19 dice with scattershot mask enforcement for fans?" *USA Today*, October 15.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaaf/2020/10/15/college-football-unmasked-fansstadiums-covid/5975775002/

Schrotenboer, B. 2020b. "Should New Mexico's college teams be crossing state lines to avoid pandemic restrictions?" *USA Today*, November 25.

https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/2020/11/25/new-mexico-college-teams-flee-state-avoid-rules-raising-issues/6414132002/

Schrotenboer, B. 2020c. "Stanford football joins list of line-jumpers avoiding COVID-19 restrictions." *USA Today*, December 1. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaaf/pac12/2020/12/01/stanford-football-latest-jump-state-line-over-covid-19-restrictions/3784998001/

Sergent, J. 2020. "As ACC and Big 12 prepare to play, COVID-19 infection rates grow in many Power Five counties." *USA Today*, August 31 https://www.usatoday.com/indepth/sports/2020/08/31/college-covid-19-cases-trends-big-football-schools/3431042001/

Smith, J.M., and Willingham, M. 2015. *Cheated: The UNC Scandal, the Education of Athletes, and the Future of Big-Time College Sports*. University of Nebraska Press

Sports Media Watch. 2021. "College football TV ratings, 2020 edition." *Sports Media Watch*, Accessed April 17 2021. https://www.sportsmediawatch.com/college-football-tv-ratings/

Southall, R.M., and Staurowsky, E.J. 2013. "Cheering on the Collegiate Model: Creating, Disseminating, and Imbedding the NCAA's Redefinition of Amateurism." *Journal of Sport and Social Issues* 37(4): 403-429

Thompson, D. 2021. "College hoops COVID-19 roundup: Duke coach Mike Krzyzewski out after coronavirus exposure, game with FSU postponed." *USA Today*, January 1. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/ncaab/2021/01/01/college-basketball-covid-19-duke-mike-krzyzewski-out/4111054001/

Tyler, G. 2021. "The moral responsibilities of Fandom." *Journal of the Philosophy of Sport* 48 (1): 111-128

USA Today. 2021a. "Assistant Coach Salaries." USA Today, Accessed April 17 2021. https://sports.usatoday.com/ncaa/salaries/football/assistant

USA Today. 2021b. "NCAA Finances." *USA Today*, Accessed April 17 2021. https://sports.usatoday.com/ncaa/finances

USA Today. 2021c. "College Football Head Coach Salaries." *USA Today*, Accessed June 6 2021. https://sports.usatoday.com/ncaa/salaries/

USA Today. 2021d. "Men's College Basketball Coach Salaries." *USA Today*, Accessed June 6 2021. https://sports.usatoday.com/ncaa/salaries/mens-basketball/coach/

Van Rheenen, D. 2012. "Exploitation in college sports: Race, revenue, and educational reward." *International Review for the Sociology of Sport* 48 (5): 550-571

Yakowicz, W. 2021. "March Madness Gamblers Expected To Break \$8.5 Billion Record Thanks To Mobile Sports Betting." *Forbes*, March 17.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/willyakowicz/2021/03/17/march-madness-gamblers-expected-tobreak-85-billion-record-thanks-to-mobile-sports-betting-draftkings-westgate/

Yeung, J., Renton, A., Hayes, M., and Wagner, M. 2020. "September 1 coronavirus news." *CNN*, September 2. https://www.cnn.com/world/live-news/coronavirus-pandemic-09-01-20intl/index.html Wade, K. 2020. "Oregon players thrilled to receive PS5 as Fiesta Bowl gift." 247 Sports, December 23. https://247sports.com/college/oregon/Article/Oregon-Ducks-Football-Playstation-PS5-Fiesta-Bowl-157709126/

Wamsley, L. 2020. "Think Health Care Workers Are Tested Often For The Coronavirus? Think Again." *NPR*, December 7. https://www.npr.org/2020/12/07/943945361/think-health-care-workers-are-tested-often-for-covid-19-think-again

WKRN Staff. 2020. "Positive COVID-19 cases confirmed on Vanderbilt football team." *WKRN*, August 20. https://www.wkrn.com/college-sports/positive-covid-19-cases-confirmed-onvanderbilt-football-team/

Wolken, D. 2019. "Opinion: More college athlete reform? That's tough when 'amateurism' means whatever the NCAA proclaims it does." *USA Today*, May 15. https://www.usatoday.com/story/sports/college/columnist/dan-wolken/2019/05/15/ncaa-reform-amateurism-means-whatever-ncaa-proclaims-does/3676682002/

WTVD. 2020. "UNC will allow 3,500 fans to football games at Kenan Stadium." *ABC 11*, September 30. https://abc11.com/unc-football-kenan-stadium-schedule/6671313/